Graduate Council Minutes

September 15, 2006

The Graduate Council met on Friday, September 15 2006 at 1:00 pm in the Rogers Room, University Center.

Members present: J. Carland, C. Cooper, M. Fenton, S. Higgins, K. Lunnen, S. Manickam, G. Mechling, J. Menickelli, and 
K. Pennington, J. Smith, B. Stahl, S. Tonnsen, J. Zhang
Members absent: D. Burke, D. Butcher, G. Knotts, and D. McCord
Others present:  E. Frazier

Announcements 
Welcome to James Zhang from Engineering and Technology. James is a new member of the Graduate Council and the Curriculum Committee.
Welcome to Sandra Tonnsen from Educational Leadership and Foundations. Sandra is a new member of the Graduate Council and the Graduate Faculty Review Committee.
Welcome to Chris Cooper from Political Science and Public Affairs. Chris is a new member of the Graduate Council and the Program Review Committee.

The new admissions categories approved by the Graduate council last semester are now in effect.  Graduate School admissions has been reorganized and is now divided by programs instead of by alphabet.  Kristie Coggins is responsible for admission into programs for the College of Education and Allied Professions and the College of Arts and Sciences. Michel Kozuch is responsible for admission into programs for the College of Business and the College of Applied Sciences.

Scott gave the Graduate Council an update on the Graduate Student Association.
Approval of the Minutes      Motion and second to approve the minutes of the April 21 2006 meeting.  Motion passed.
Graduate Faculty Review
The following persons were approved by the Graduate Faculty Review Committee as full members 
Committee
of the graduate faculty and came as a seconded motion for approval:

1. Dr. Christopher Coburn

Biology


3 years

2. Dr. Lori Seischab

Biology


3 years

Motion passed.
Nomination forms and all credentials for persons nominated are on file in the Graduate School.
Credential Review  

The Committee approved the use of a “Graduate Faculty Review Committee Public Folder”.
Graduate Faculty Criteria
Bil Stahl gave a status update for the “Graduate Faculty Criteria” draft document presented to and discussed by the Graduate Council at the March 21, 2006 and April 24, 2006 meetings.  Scott and Bil met with the Provost over the summer. The Provost suggested the proposed categories should be collapsed into the following:  
Full Member - These are full-time, tenure-track faculty. They must hold a terminal degree and must have a record of current scholarly activities and/or creative contributions to the discipline recognized beyond the university. They shall have a demonstrated competence in the teaching of graduate students. They shall have a record of demonstrated competence in such areas of graduate service as planning and directing graduate students’ programs and service on thesis and comprehensive committees. They may teach and have full responsibility for graduate level courses, direct and plan graduate student programs, direct and serve on thesis and comprehensive committees, participate in graduate curriculum development, and vote for the election of members to the graduate council. The term of appointment is 1-3 years for untenured faculty or 1- 5 years for tenured faculty and is renewable.
Affiliate Member  and Temporary Member - Still under review and discussion.

Emeritus Graduate Faculty (Proposed)- This rank is reserved for faculty who have been granted Professor Emeritus status and who are asked to participate in one or more graduate programs. They may teach and have full responsibility for graduate level courses, direct and plan graduate student programs, direct and serve on thesis and comprehensive committees, and participate in graduate curriculum development. Appointment is for 5 years and is renewable.
Bil will meet with the Graduate Faculty Review Committee and recommend revisions to the criteria at the October 13 meeting. The revised “Graduate Faculty Criteria” draft document will be sent by e-mail prior to the Graduate Council meeting.
Curriculum Review
The Master of Science and Entrepreneurship Program received emergency approval from the Office of 

Committee 
the Provost in May 2006.  This approval allows the Graduate School to accept applications and provisionally admit students into the program pending final approval.  .  The Master of Science and Entrepreneurship Program is on the agenda to be reviewed and approved by the University Curriculum Committee (UCC). The program will then go before the Faculty Senate for final approval.  
The Nurse Anesthesia Program received emergency approval from the Office of the Provost in May 2006.  This approval allows the Graduate School to accept applications and provisionally admit students into the program pending final approval.  The Nurse Anesthesia Program is on the agenda to be reviewed and approved by the University Curriculum Committee (UCC). The program will then go before the Faculty Senate for final approval.  


The Curriculum Committee approved the “Curriculum Committee Public Folder” proposal.  
The Curriculum Committee Chair will keep a running list of curriculum proposal technical problems. 

A curriculum cover sheet will be developed and will be completed for each curriculum proposal 

reviewed.
Program Review                     A new Master in Professional Studies program is under development.  A draft proposal was 

submitted to the Curriculum Committee by Dr. Scott Higgins for comment.  

No new programs are under review at this time.  Last year chemistry, history and art completed

program reviews.

.
Student Affairs                        Justin Menickelli described the duties and responsibilities of the committee for the new members.
University Fellowship
 
& Scholarship 
Justin asked if it were possible to notify the committee as student appeals moved through the appeal 
process.  The Graduate School agreed to keep the committee informed about student appeals.

Out of Program GA
Scott discussed the Graduate Assistantship allocation process and explained that the  
Assignments
 Out of Program GA request procedure is being reviewed and will be revised by the Graduate School.  
Graduate Council  
The question has been raised whether the Graduate Council can have final approval over

Final Approval
Graduate School policy and curriculum. According to the Faculty Handbook, the Graduate Council does not have final approval for Graduate School policy or curriculum.
Transfer of Credit Policy
A handout outlining transfer of credit policies from other universities for students with a graduate degree from another institution was discussed.  At the present time, Western Carolina University does not have a policy addressing this issue.  Scott has asked the Graduate Council to review these policies and make a recommendation to establish a transfer of credit policy for students with a graduate degree from another institution.  
Revision of the 
Three handouts were distributed in reference to the readmission policy.  Judy Mallory, the Nursing

Readmission Policy
Program Coordinator, asked for a policy clarification because the nursing handbook readmission policy


is different from the policy in the catalog.   It was determined by the Graduate Council that the catalog policy should be the policy in the nursing handbook. 


Scott has asked the Graduate Council to review the readmission policy and make recommendations to clarify requirements for readmission into Graduate School.  He would like to vote at the Graduate Council meeting.

Motion and second to approve the use of transcript comments on a Western Carolina University student record to indicate dismissal and readmission.  
Thesis/ Dissertation                Scott presented to the Graduate Council information about electronic thesis/dissertation submission.
Graduate School no longer has an employee to proofread and edit theses or dissertations. The Graduate School website has thesis/dissertation resources available for students and faculty. Workshops will be available through the Coulter Faculty Center.  There was discussion surrounding the cost to students of the electronic submission.  It was noted that students now pay printing charges and would pay an on-line charge instead.  Sandy Tonnsen asked to have time to discuss the $55.00 charge with the Ed. D faculty.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:00 pm.

The next meeting of the Graduate Council is scheduled for October 13, 2006 at 1:00 pm in the Rogers Room, University Center.
Submitted by – Elizabeth Frazier

 Please note: All attachments are on-line and are on file in the Graduate School with the Graduate Council meeting minutes.

